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The 7th annual  

October sky festival, coalwood, wv  

By Art Nestor 

The October Sky 

Festival celebrates 

the story of ñthe 

rocket boysò of 

Coalwood, West 

Virginia. The story 

made famous by the 

book  Rocket Boys, 

a Memoir by Homer 

Hickam was subse-

quently made into 

the movie October 

Sky. This yearôs 

Festival  was held 

on October 1st. 

Peg and I traveled 

approximately 357 

miles to join this 

yearôs celebration. 

We made the trip a 3 

day affair, staying 

two nights in Blue-

field, WV about 40 

miles from Coal-

wood. Our plan was 

to drive down on 

Fr iday fo r  a 

ñscouting missionò, 

attend the festival on 

Saturday and drive 

home on Sunday.  

Our plan and a little 

luck provided us a 

wonderful time.  

Story on page 4. 

Above: Four of the rocket boys today! Left to right: Roy Lee 

Cooke, Billy Rose, Homer Hickam and Jimmy OôDell Carroll. 

Below: Homer Hickam and Art and Peg Nestor at The Marquee 

Cinemas in Welch, WV. 

http://www.psc473.org/
http://www.nar.org/
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TEAM PITTSBURGH 

is published bimonthly by the 

Pittsburgh Space Command 

NAR Section # 473 

 

Uncopyrighted material 

appearing in TEAM PITTSBURGH 

may be reprinted provided proper 

credit is given to the author and to 

TEAM PITTSBURGH. 

 

AD SPACE 

in TEAM PITTSBURGH 

is available free to 

members in good standing. 

 

PSC Yearly dues: 

17 & under --- $6.00 

18 & over & family-$14.00 

(Membership includes 

newsletter subscription) 

 

Send PSC dues to: 

Mike Hardobey 

409 Mallard Drive    

Cranberry Twp.,  Pa 16066 

NOTE: Make Checks payable to 

Mike Hardobey -  NOT PSC 
  

PSC OFFICERS for 2005 

President  Steve Foster 

Vice President John Brohm 

Treasurer  Mike Hardobey 

Section Advisor John Pace 

TP Editor  Art Nestor 

Webmaster  Christine Rial 

Website  http://www.psc473.org 

  

Submit articles for publication to: 

Art Nestor 

230 Arthur Street 

Zelienople, Pa 16063 

Email: newsletter@psc473.org 

 

The Pittsburgh Space Command 

Is dedicated to the advancement 

of safe model rocketry. 

ATTENTION 

NAR SECTIONS:          

Please send newsletter exchanges to: 

John Pace 

111 Crystal Springs Drive 

Cranberry Twp., Pa 16066 

Phone: (724) 742-8692  

  724-779-2000 
     

 

 

 

                  1713 Rt. 228 Suite L1,  Cranberry Twp., Pa 16066  

                  HOURS: MON THRU FRI 10-9, SAT 10-6, SUN 12-4                            

                         editorôs note 

NEW ADDRESS? 

NEW PHONE NUMBER? 

CONTACT: 

Mike Hardobey 

409 Mallard Drive 

Cranberry township, Pa 16066 

Phone: (724) 772-9678 

NO. 124 

ences with the club please feel free do so 

now. Perhaps you can share a very early 

photo of yourself involved with rocketry 

before you joined PSC. 

 For myself, it is hard to believe 

itôs been 20 years. A lot of members and 

launch fields have come and gone. The 

hobby has seen a lot of changes. Lifelong  

friendships have been made. But I have 

been pleasantly surprised quite a number 

of times with the spirit, generosity, 

craftsmanship and good attitudes of our 

club members. 

 Speaking of members contribu-

tions, how could I have neglected to 

mention Francis Graham as a core con-

tributor in my column last issue? 

Dôoh!!! 

Team Pittsburgh 

Commemorative Issue 

 Team Pittsburgh #127, 

May-June 2006, has been selected 

to be a commemorative issue cele-

brating PSCôs 20th anniversary. 

That issue was the obvious choice 

because PSC was chartered in 

May, 1986 and our first club 

launch followed in June. 

 Like the special #100th 

issue Dick Freed did a few years 

ago, it will feature a look back at 

where weôve been. Other than pos-

sibly the group photo taken at our 

first PSC launch, this issue should 

feature different material. I have 

already started to compile photos 

and article ideas. 

 If you have any photos 

taken at any time over the last 20 

years please consider submitting 

them for possible publication. 

 If you would like to share 

any thoughts, or favorite experi-

http://www.psc473.org/
mailto:newsletter@psc473.org
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E-mail / Website Announcements 

 With winter approaching, rocket launches on the 

schedule and with a mix up with the launch decision for 

the October SCST-5/DF event, I though now would be a 

good time to remind all our members that we have a Ya-

hoo group available (PGHRocketry). With  PGHRocketry 

we have a better chance of letting everyone know when a 

launch might be cancelled or changed due to weather 

conditions. Whenever possible such announcements 

would also be posted on the website, but remember that 

our club is made up totally of volunteers and with person-

al schedules updates and/or announcement may not al-

ways be able to be made on a timely basis.  I have also 

gone through all the information I have available to try to 

update everyoneôs email addresses and I will plan to 

make any announcements directly also.  So if you havenôt 

done so already go to the website: www.psc473.org and 

click on the ñJoin eGroupsò button to join the PGHRock-

etry group. Itôs also a handy place to ask any rocket ques-

tions you might have ï someone will point you to the 

answer. 

New E-mail Address 

 This kind of goes with the note above. I have 

recently changed my internet provider and have a new e-

mail: stevef63@alltel.net.  If the weather is questionable 

and you havenôt seen any announcement, donôt hesitate to 

e-mail me directly. 

SCST-5 

 Although the weather wasnôt at all suitable 

for flying high power rockets, it wasnôt all that bad 

for the contest flights.  The turnout was down a little 

with some of the regular attendees not being able to 

attend this year.  However, we still had a dozen or so 

competitors come in from the other sections in-

volved in the MADROC series.  And even though 

we (PSC) have a very limited number of active com-

petitors, we still held a ñFirst Classò event (from 

NARHAMôs ï Jim Filler).  This being the 5th year for 

the event we wanted to do a something a little different, 

so we came up with ñpersonalò awards. Art should 

have a picture of one of the ones Rod and I won at the 

event elsewhere in the newsletter.  (page 7) 

Thanks For The Laptop! 

 Thanks to John Brohm for donating a laptop to 

the club and loading it with lots of rocketry related soft-

ware.  With our normal ñData Manò Richard Freed on 

an RV road trip, we wouldnôt have been able to have on 

the field results at SCST-5.  With two altitude events it 

was very handy to check immediately for track closures 

and more importantly have the results done as soon as 

the meet was over. We could make up the awards 

which were handed out just an hour after the conclu-

sion of the flights. 

PSC Will Be 20 ï Start Thinking/Planning  

 May of 2006 will mark the 20th anniversary of 

PSC.  We want to make all of 2006 a celebration of the 

event.  One idea that has already been mentioned is a 

20th anniversary patch to go along with the one we did 

for the 10th anniversary, weôll need a design!  And also 

we can designate certain launches to feature ñold rock-

etsò, and we can always use stories in the newsletter 

throughout the year about ñold rocketsò or ñfirst rock-

etsò, etc.  So start thinking. Write any ideas down or 

pass them along.  Yes, this paragraph is a repeat 

from the last newsletter ï but itôs important to keep 

you thinking!  

 

 

Keepôem Flying 

 

Steve 

2006 PSC Section Officers 

There will be no change in PSC Section Officers for 

2006. All positions were unopposed.  

http://www.psc473.org/
mailto:stevef63@windstream.net


 Peg and I left Zelienople about 7:45 Friday 

morning. A considerably later start than I had anticipated 

since I had been getting up for work at 5:10 for many 

weeks. However, we still made it a leisurely drive mak-

ing a couple stops along the way. We checked in to the 

Bluefield Econo Lodge at 2 p.m. and arrived in Coal-

wood around 3:30.  The route from Bluefield to Coal-

wood took us through Welch, a town mentioned in both 

the book and film. That last leg of the trip from Welch to 

Coalwood is like riding the ñWildmouseò ride at an 

amusement park. Buckle your seat belts and check your 

brakes. No exaggeration! 

 Coalwood today is a depressed town in the de-

pressed county of McDowell. I had once read that adja-

cent Mingo County was one of the poorest areas of the 

U.S. The October Sky Festival is another way the local 

residents are trying to bring the area back to life both  

economically and literally. By car there is only one way 

in and out of Coalwood. The road with a double yellow 

line running through the center of town ends in a cul de 

sac. It is a dead end. The mining company which built 

the entire town shut down long ago. To top it off, a bad 

flood hit Coalwood a couple of years ago. Some large 

coal company buildings still stand but are in deep disre-

pair. But in stark contrast to this dark picture the people 

there sparkle. 

 Our ñscouting missionò included a visit to Cape 

Coalwood, the rocket boyôs launch site. You wonôt fully 

grasp the power of their rockets unless you read the 

book but these rockets were between 2 and 6 feet long 

and up to 2.25 inches in diameter. Not so threatening 

until you realize they were first constructed out of alumi-

num and then steel. The rockets were then packed the 

4 TEAM PITTSBURGH NO. 124 

entire length with a solid composite fuel. No recovery 

device of any kind. Extremely dangerous. Extremely 

foolish.  

 As we prepared to leave town, Peg directed me to 

four women sitting on the church sidewalk to get more 

information. After answering our questions, one woman 

informed us of a special screening of the October Sky 

movie to be held at the  new cinema in Welch tonight at 

9:30. The first one hundred attendees would receive an 

autographed poster. 

 As we drove to Welch, Peg and I debated wheth-

er to stay that late for the movie. (We later found out that 

all tickets had long ago been bought up by the locals.) In 

Welch, as we started walking the streets, Peg decided she 

wanted to get to the cinema NOW. The small theater is a 

bright spot on a very dreary street. But we were thrilled 

as we entered it. Right time. Right place. A female news-

caster from channel 59 was only minutes away from tap-

ing an interview with Homer!  

 The lobby was nearly deserted. A camera man,  

newscaster, two theater managers and 5 relatives and a 

friend along with Homer. We silently slipped in and sat 

on a bench hoping no one would notice. After a few 

minutes a woman approached and asked if she could sit 

with us. It was Homerôs mother in law Sue Terry. We 

quickly struck up a conversation only stopping for the 

taping which we were close enough to hear. Soon her 

husband Walt joined us. Then Homerôs wife, Linda. Then 

Peggy Blevins organizer of the Festival and unofficial 

mayor of Coalwood. They shared with us inside stories 

and things we should know on our visit. Finally, Linda 

asked if we had met Homer. No we hadnôt. She called 

him over and he graciously answered my questions and 

The 2005 October sky festival  
By Art Nestor  

Key to photos next page 

1. Channel 59 prepares to tape an interview with Homer. 

2. Homer and the rocket boys autographed books and other 

memorabilia at the top of the church steps.  

3. �7�K�H���+�L�F�N�D�P�¶�V���K�R�X�V�H���Z�K�H�U�H���³�W�K�H���E�R�\�V�´���E�O�H�Z���X�S���(�O�V�L�H�¶�V��
wooden fence. 

4. Peg Nestor and Sue Terry and talk at Marquee Cinema. 

5. Linda Hickam and Peggy Blevins on the clubhouse porch 

where opening ceremonies and live music were conducted. 


